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 December 4, 2018 

 
BY EMAIL (bscroggins@spcsa.nv.gov; rherrick@spcsa.nv.gov) 
 
State Public Charter School Authority 
Attention:  Brian Scroggins 
Acting Executive Director 
9890 S. Maryland Pkwy, Suite 200B 
Las Vegas, NV  89183 
 
 RE:   Request for Acceptance of NSA’s Charter  
                     School Application during the SPCSA’s  
                     January 2019 Submission Period 
 
Dear Mr. Scroggins: 
 
A.  Introduction.   
 
As you know, we are working diligently on a charter school application for a proposed K-8 charter 
school to be called Nevada Strong Academy (“NSA”), and chartered by the Nevada State Public 
Charter School Authority (the “SPCSA”). 
 
I want to start by thanking you and your staff, including Mr. Herrick and Mr. Modrcin, for meeting 
with me, members of my Board, and our legal counsel (Mr. Gardberg) in recent weeks.  We are 
so grateful for your time, input, and professionalism.   
 
Many of our discussions focused on NSA’s desire for the SPCSA to accept its charter school 
application by the January 15, 2019 deadline, so NSA’s application may be reviewed during the 
January-to-May 2019 cycle (vs. the cycle after that).  The reason is simple:  speaking for everyone 
involved, we believe we are fully capable of, and on track to, open a high-quality, high-
performing school in mid-August 2019.  The school will primarily (based on geography) serve 
low-income and minority students.  The school will be rolled out via a slow-growth plan—e.g., K-
4 the first year, and additional grades added in subsequent years—so as to ensure immediate 
success.  We believe delaying our application to a later cycle and thereby causing us to miss the 
2019-2020 year would not be in the best interests of those children, NSA, or the SPCSA. 
 
B. Waiver Request. 
 
To be included in the January-to-May 2019 cycle, we have to make a formal request to the SPCSA 
Board.  This letter is that request. 
 
Under a relatively new Regulation listed as LCB File No. R089-16A, NSA was apparently obli-
gated to submit a relatively perfunctory, two-page, non-binding Letter of Intent (“NOI”) to the 
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SPCSA “not less than 120 days before submitting [its final] application.”  The application deadline 
is January 15, 2019, so the NOI deadline was 120 days before, meaning September 15, 2018.  
For the reasons discussed below, NSA did not submit an NOI within that deadline.   
 
Critically, however, that is not the final word.  That new Regulation continues, “[t]he State Public 
Charter School Authority may, upon request and for good cause shown, accept an application to 
form a charter school at any time.”  This letter constitutes NSA’s formal request to the SPCSA 
Board (at its upcoming December 14, 2018 meeting) to authorize NSA to submit its charter appli-
cation to the SPCSA in the upcoming January-to-May 2019 cycle, notwithstanding the 120-day 
language.  There is very good cause for the Board granting this request. 

 
1. NSA’s Prior NOI & Application Process. 

 
As you know, NSA did not submit an NOI to the SPCSA in September because at that time it was 
exploring chartering with another authorizer, the Achievement School District (“ASD”).  As of mid-
September, NSA had already submitted a mid-May NOI and subsequent Application to, and was 
in the process of preparing for its formal ASD interview with, the ASD.  Unfortunately, on the eve 
of the interview, a key NSA team member suddenly and without warning notified us that he was 
withdrawing from our project to proceed with a charter school project of his own.  The timing of 
the departure was extremely disappointing.  Although we replaced him within 48 hours with an-
other Nevada charter school leader, Dr. Carrie A. Buck, in the interim period, NSA withdrew its 
ASD application. 
 
If I may editorialize, we must be clear about what the missed September deadline does and does 
not tell us.  It evidences NSA having detoured down an unsuccessful rabbit hole, a fact it is work-
ing (here and now) to correct.  What it does not evidence is any failure on our part to focus on our 
two critical missions at this point:  preparing the best charter school application our authorizer has 
ever received, based on our having the most well-conceived, fully developed mission, govern-
ance, academic, financial, facility, and potential partnership plans possible.  Both of those tasks 
are 100% on track.  In fact, if anything, on the basis of NSA having timely submitted a completed 
application to another authorizer, the SPCSA Board has assurances that: 
 
• We are starting with an existing blueprint, a framework for our creating and submitting an 

even more comprehensive SPCSA application by the mid-January deadline.  In allowing 
NSA to go forward, we are jumping back into an existing application process, not starting 
from scratch; and 

 
• We are not merely “hoping” or “aiming” to file by January 15th, but can and will do so.  

Given the chance, we will deliver. 
 

2. Confusion re. the Governing Regulations. 
 
In the midst of changing authorizer, we admittedly lost a number of days due to confusion in what 
specific NOI deadline(s) applied.  Some of this confusion, We respectfully contend, was not due 
to any fault on our part. 
 
Our first course of action was to review the applicable regulations on the Legislature’s website.  
That website listed—and inexplicably still lists today—NAC 386.125(1) as if it were a valid, bind-
ing, and effective regulation.  (See https://www.leg.state.nv.us/NAC/NAC-
386.html#NAC386Sec125.)  The Nevada Department of Education’s website similarly asserts 



 
3 

that “[c]harter schools are governed by NRS 388A, NAC 386 and various other regulations and 
codes—check with your sponsor for clarification.”  (http://www.doe.nv.gov/Charter_Schools/.)  
NAC 386.125(1) governs NOI deadlines and states: 
 

A committee to form a charter school must submit to the proposed sponsor a letter 
of intent to form a charter school. The letter of intent must be submitted in the same 
fiscal year in which the application to form the charter school is submitted and must 
be received by the proposed sponsor not fewer than 15 days before the application 
is submitted. 

 
Under that plain language, NSA had (and has) until January 1, 2019 to timely submit an NOI to 
the SPCSA.   
 
Unfortunately, when we checked with your staff “for clarification” on these issues, we learned NAC 
386.125(1) is no longer in effect, owing to adoption of the 120-day language (cited above) in LCB 
File No. R089-16A.  Although some of the provisions in R089-16A do not take effect until 2020, 
that 120-day language took effect on December 21, 2016.   
 
Even now, our legal counsel is having difficulty finding a statement in the new regulations that 
NAC 386.125(1) is no longer good law.  The substance of the provisions do appear to strongly 
contradict one another—15 days is not 120 days.  But importantly, in similar situations, other 
newly adopted regulations expressly amended the NAC 386 provision in question.  See, e.g., LCB 
File No. R087-16A, Section 2 (“NAC 386.435 is hereby amended to read…”); LCB File No. R131-
16AP, Section 13 (“NAC 386.225 is hereby amended to read…”).  LCB File No. R089-16A could 
have included language stating that it replaced or amended NAC 386.125, but did not do so.  Its 
lead-in adds that 120-day provision (and several others) into NAC Chapter 388A, but there is no 
reference to NAC Chapter 386. 
 
There were and are, moreover, other inconsistent references online to the SPCSA’s September 
deadline, the details of which we would be happy to address in the hearing, if the Board so re-
quested. 
 
In this context, with no disrespect to the Legislative Counsel Bureau intended, we believe some 
of the confusion here was and is beyond our control, and is one reason why good cause exists 
here to accept our application. 
 

3. NSA Preparedness.   
 

There would be no point in our pushing this timeline if we could not submit an outstanding appli-
cation by January 15, 2019, or open one or more grades in the 2019-2020 school year.  Given 
where the entire NSA collective is, from myself to my Board to our volunteer parents and staff, we 
simply know we can.  We have been  working diligently for many months on NSA’s charter school 
application, fine-tuning the academic, financial, governance, logistical, and other provisions, and 
our state of preparations is (briefly) as follows: 
 
• Governing Board.  We have assembled an extraordinarily-talented Board, including the 

likes of former Henderson Mayor Andy Hafen and charter school leader Dr. Carrie A. Buck, 
The full list is included in Attachment 1.  

 



 
4 

• Academic & Financial Partner.  We have brought on board Dr. Soner Tarim, the founder 
and former superintendent of the Texas-based Harmony Public Schools group (“Har-
mony”), currently building a new CMO intended to be national in scope, Royal School 
Services.  Dr. Soner’s C.V., as well as a copy of his recent award as 2017 Texas Charter 
Schools Association “Leader of the Year” (in a large state where 675 charter schools serve 
approximately 270,000 students), are included as Attachment 2.  Dr. Soner is planning on 
attending the Board’s December 14th meeting to introduce himself and answer any ques-
tions. 

 
As you may know, Harmony is one of the most successful charter schools in the country.  
It operates 56 STEM-focused public charter schools; employs 4,000 faculty and staff; and 
serves over 35,000 students—an astonishing 61% of whom qualify as “economically dis-
advantaged,” and 85% of whom are minorities.  According to Harmony’s online literature, 
it boasts a 100% college acceptance rate.  For more information about Harmony, please 
see Attachment 3.   
 
Dr. Soner’s track record for success was so far-reaching that Texas eventually gave him 
carte blanche to open a new Harmony campus anywhere, at any time, on just 60 days’ 
advance notice.  The Texas authorities’ 2010 authorization to that effect is enclosed as 
Attachment 4 to this letter.  With Dr. Soner on board, there is no question that an applica-
tion approved in May could and would lead to the opening of a school in August. 
 

• School Facility.  We have a school facility in hand.  Both NSA and Dr. Tarim’s team have 
consulted with the operators of an existing (but underpopulated) private school.  That 
school’s facility has 44 classrooms in 4 classroom wings, 3 computer labs, a multi-purpose 
room, media center, theater, gymnasium, commercial kitchen, and 8-acre athletic com-
plex, all on a 20-acre campus. 
 

• Pupil Demand.  The intended location is extraordinary not just for its size and existing 
infrastructure, but for its location, too.  We will open NSA’s campus on the East side of 
town, in the 89110 zip code.  The location is within two miles of Futuro Academy and 
Equipo Academy, schools which have very significant waiting lists, given the relatively low 
performing CCSD schools surrounding them.  It is also not far from vacant land already 
earmarked by NSA for the future construction and opening of a new, pristine school facility. 

 
• Community Support.  It takes a village.  In the course of preparing our application, NSA 

has been humbled by the outpouring of support from academic, governmental, business, 
legal, and other leaders in the community.  NSA has collected 30-plus letters of support 
and counting, including those from prominent local leaders, dignitaries and parents such 
as, Mayor March, Senator Keith Pickard, CSN, Nevada State College, UNLV, TFA, 
SCORE,  Artificial Intelligence, Code Central, CCSD Leaders, Ed Tec, Opportunity 180, 
Think Law, Education Elements, Reading in Motion, Berklee Music, NV Prep, NV Rise, 
Futuro Academy, Coral Science, Pinecrest, and American Charter Development. 
 

Attached (as Attachment 5) is an NOI in the form solicited by the SPCSA back in September, 
giving you additional information about NSA. 
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4. Adjudication on the Merits, not a Technicality. 
 
At the end of the day, we are not asking for any substantive action on NSA’s coming application.  
We are only seeking a waiver of a relatively mechanical, procedural NOI deadline, so that we may 
submit our application in the upcoming January-to-May cycle.  That is the simple essence of our 
request:  please judge us on our merits, not technicalities. 
 
To be clear, by accepting our application in January, the SPCSA would obviously not be commit-
ting itself to granting NSA a charter.  It would merely be reviewing NSA’s application in an earlier 
cycle (January 2019) as opposed to a later one (July 2019).  The Board would retain full power 
and authority to correct deficiencies, demand additions and corrections, condition its decisions, 
and—if it were viewed as reasonable and necessary—postpone the school’s opening to the 2020-
2021 school year.  I will of course devote every minute through January 15th guaranteeing that 
does not happen, but if you were to grant the requested waiver, postponement would of course 
remain an arrow in the Board’s quiver. 
 
In conclusion, I would be so grateful, speaking on behalf of the entire NSA team, if the SPCSA 
Board were to waive the mid-September NOI deadline, accept the attached NOI, and permit us 
to submit a charter school application by the January 15th deadline.  For all of the reasons 
above, there is strong cause to do so.   
 
Thank you so much for your time, efforts and attention.  I look forward to hearing from you as 
soon as possible. 
 
     Sincerely Yours, 
 
 
     Annette Dawson Owens 
CC: 
 
State Public Charter School Authority 
Attention:  Ryan Herrick 
Legal Counsel 
9890 S. Maryland Pkwy, Suite 200B 
Las Vegas, NV  89183 
 
Enc: 
 

1. NSA’s Governing Board 
2. Dr. Soner’s C.V. & Leadership Award 
3. Harmony Information & Campus List 
4. Harmony’s Pre-Authorization from the Texas Authorities 
5. NSA’s Notice of Intent 

 
 
 
 
____________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
2632 Sunday Grace Drive, Henderson, NV  89052                                                                  702-336-5149 

Annette Dawson Owens
Verified by PDFfiller

12/04/2018



 
Attachments 

Attachment 1 

 

NSA’s Governing Board 
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Attachments 

Attachment 2 

 

Dr. Soner’s C.V. & Leadership Award 

 

 

  



Bio Soner Tarim 

 

Dr. Soner Tarim is the founder of Harmony Public Schools and he has been an educational 

advocate for nearly 30 years, encouraging students in underserved communities to pursue 

learning in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) fields. He is a driving 

force for STEM education throughout Texas and the United States. He brings decades of 

experience developing innovative educational programs for K-12 schools to Harmony, 

which has garnered state and national recognition for its high academic standards.  

 

Dr. Tarim established first Harmony in August 2000 in Houston Texas and he was the first 

principal/CEO at Houston campus while serving 200 students. By 2017, Harmony has 

grown to 54 campuses and 34,000 students throughout Texas.  During his 17 years of 

service as a CEO, Harmony has earned the reputation as one of the best charter schools in 

the country with many of its campuses recognized on prestigious high school rankings, 

such as U.S. News & World Report and Children-at-Risk. These successes have only 

increased demand for Harmony with nearly 24,000 students on its waitlist annually. 

 

In 2017, under Dr. Tarim’s leadership, Harmony was a finalist for the Broad Prize for Urban 

Education. The Broad Prize for Urban Education recognizes school districts and charters in 

urban areas for closing the achievement gap by improving academic performance of low-

income and minority students.  Dr. Tarim was also the recipient of the 2017 charter school 

Leader of the Year recognized by the Texas Charter School Association.  TCSA recognizes 

charter leaders that advocate for charters at the state and national level, have successfully 

replicated high performing charters that are innovative in their approaches to educating all 

students, and serve as a mentor to other charter leaders. 

 

Currently, Dr. Tarim is a Pahara-Aspen Institute Education Fellow.  He has also been 

selected to attend a year-long fellowship program at the Broad Foundation Academy 

starting in 2019.  Dr. Tarim holds a Ph.D. from Texas A&M University and is a trained 

biologist and ecologist. He taught courses in biology, ecology, general science, and physical 

education at the high school, college and graduate-school levels, and spearheaded scientific 

symposiums and international science Olympiads. 

 

Recently, Dr. Tarim formed, The Royal School System, an independent and non-profit 

charter management organization to replicate his STREAMS-360 model nationally similar 

to what he has done in Texas. Dr. Tarim continuously works toward building meaningful 

partnerships, maintaining effective communications and positive relationships with high-

level corporate and civic leaders to advance high-quality, rigorous education throughout 

the state and nation. 
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Attachment 3 

 

Harmony School Information & Campus List 

 

 

  

















 
Attachments 

Attachment 4 

 

Harmony’s Pre-Authorization 

to Open Texas Campuses within 60 Days 
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Attachment 5 

 

NSA’s Notice of Intent 

 
 
 
 






